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Dear Friends
Have you ever gone into the hills for a night with very little 
equipment? Or just taken off on a bus trip with no clear idea 
what and where you are going to eat? Maybe your 'beloved' 
kept the plans for a trip secret . . . and it turned out to be a very 
uncomfortable experience.
Answer me this: are those ‘holiday’ experiences not the most 
memorable and the easiest to recall, compared to 'another trip to the sun'?
When Lent comes around each year most people, even those who are active in 
churches, pay hardly any heed to a pattern of self-denial. 
• 'Going without' particular foods or drinks or luxuries makes us stand out a bit, 
and even makes us feel a little bit self-conscious! 
• 'Starting a daily prayer habit' for the 40+ days from Ash Wednesday to Good 
Friday can seem a bit much! 
The result? Let's just keep things the way they are normally. And so, as we could so 
easily predict, Lent becomes nothing to us and we do not bene�it from the possibility 
of 'roughing it' for a few weeks.
I know, when I make Lent tricky for myself, that I enjoy both the personal challenge 
and the satisfaction of completion at the end of it! The fact that I do not have to do it 
makes my participation all the more meaningful. 
If anyone asks how I observe Lent, I will tell them. But it is not to make people feel 
good about me, it is for me, to remind me that following Jesus means saying 'no' 
sometimes.
Ash Wednesday is on 5th March. 40 days later (if we treat Sundays as Feast days) is 
Good Friday. Do whatever you want to do as long as it will help give you an extra 
reminder that you follow Jesus.
Your friend and rector
Stephen

http://www.cief.church
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Easter Vestry 23rd March 2025
The Easter Vestries in the two parishes are due to take place on Sunday 23rd March 
at 10:30 and 12:00. The tight schedule means the meetings after the opening 
worship, will be short, and we hope to have a good number attending so that good 
and fair elections can take place with plenty of participants.
Only those who have signed the General Vestry papers sometime in the past will be 
eligible to vote or stand for election. When names are proposed for the 12 vacant 
vestry places those nominated will be given the opportunity to accept the proposal 
or not.
Elections are for People's Warden and People's Glebe Warden, and for up to 12 
vestry members. Whoever is elected will form with the rector's wardens, the new 
Select Vestry. The new vestry then appoints its own of�ice bearers.

Programme:
Opening Worship: Hymns, Reading and Prayers
Receiving of the Trustees' Report
Questions on the Financial Statement
Declaration of all positions vacant
Nomination and Election of Wardens
Election of Vestry Members
Notice of Results (when available)
Closing Remarks by Chairman
Refreshments.

The �irst part of the Trustees' Report, combining the activities of both parishes, is in 
this edition. More complete reports, including the full Financial Statements, will be 
available in the church porches as soon as they are ready.

New National Director For Leprosy Mission 
Joy Fleming has been appointed as the new 
National Director for the Leprosy Mission 
Northern Ireland. Her last role was as Deputy 
Head of Programmes at TLM Great Britain. Prior 
to that she was working in East Asia, engaged in 
research on tuberculosis. Joy holds a PhD in 
Genetics from Cambridge University, and also 
has a postgraduate Certi�icate in Biblical Studies 
from Belfast Bible College. She will take up her 
new role in April.

http://tlm-ni.org
http://tlm-ni.org
http://tlm-ni.org
http://tlm-ni.org
http://tlm-ni.org
http://tlm-ni.org
http://tlm-ni.org
http://tlm-ni.org
http://tlm-ni.org
http://tlm-ni.org
http://tlm-ni.org
http://tlm-ni.org
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Summary of ANNUAL REPORT
The full reports will be presented at the Easter Vestries on 23rd March 2025

Worship
The public acts of worship which take place in St Andrew's and St Ignatius' 
Churches are the front window of the spiritual life of our parishes. As such, they 
warrant the best preparation, participation and delivery. Yet the nature of all of us as 
people is that we are not always at our best, we make mistakes, and, sometimes, we 
do not feel in the mood to worship.

Thankfully, by God's mercy, he accepts even our imperfect worship, provided it is 
offered in faith, even when given by far-from-perfect people. As we worship our 
Lord, we mix formal and informal praise, gather to chat before and after worship, 
and strive to make our parishes welcoming to all. 

To that end, we want to thank all who assist with offering a welcome at times of 
worship and recreation. The initial friendly atmosphere of church depends largely 
on you. Wardens and vestry members, musicians and service leaders, lesson readers 
and preachers are a much-valued part of the church, and all who attend worship are 
appreciative of your ministry.

Churchwardens are the face of the church for many who worship, and we deeply 
value the work of David Gill and Adrian Cousins (in St Andrew's), and Sammy 
Barratt and Cedric Adams (in St Ignatius'). Their care for people is very obvious to 
our fellow parishioners and, whether they are re-elected or not for these roles, their 
work is worthy of praise. Our glebe wardens focus on the property, and continue to 
support the vestry in identifying and rectifying faults or repairs which come to their 
notice. Mr Gary Crothers and Mr Norman May (in Killaney) and Mr Mark Rourke and 
Mr Dave Nevin (in Carryduff) are hereby thanked for their tireless efforts on behalf 
of all of us.

We thank our two Lay Readers, Mrs Marlene Moore and Mr Keith Shaw, for their 
leading and preaching ministries. The beauty of Marlene's prayers and Keith's 
passion for leading worship and straightforward preaching, together add to their 
overall ministry among us. The regular contributions to worship by Stephen's Parish 
Readers - Mrs Jenny Montgomery, Mr Raymond Scott and Mrs Gillian Grant -  also 
bear witness to the priesthood of all believers. The music of worship has been the 
gift of Brian and Helen Mulholland, and we thank God for them and all who lead 
worship.
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Achievements, Performance & Public Bene�it
St Ignatius’ Church was built in 1965 as a worship centre with brilliant stained glass 
windows surrounding a bright, open and airy arena. With seating for over 200 
people when extended for bigger services, it provides the location for weekly and 
occasional services for the community.

Services took place twice every Sunday and once every Wednesday, with additional 
midweek services during Lent.

St Andrew’s Church is a nineteenth century listed (B2) building with simple plain 
and coloured glass windows surrounding a traditional worship place. With seating 
for up 120 people it provides the location for a weekly service for the community, as 
well as the location of weddings and funerals for people with and without pre-
existing connections to the parish.

The main service in Killaney each week followed a monthly cycle, which included a 
Parish Communion service, services of Sunday Morning Prayer and all age worship. 
Occasional Midweek services took place through the year.

The parishes follow different patterns of donations to local and external causes, 
seeking to support the international Christian community in its mission wherever it 
serves. This year we began supporting BarnabasAid, a worldwide programme to 
support believers who face trials where they live. We also support local charities, 
and continue to donate funds to Olo Diocese, and other overseas partners.

The parishes continue to donate food and essentials to support local people in need: 
Carryduff donates to The Larder in Mersey Street while Killaney supports the 
Ballynahinch Foodbank. Both parishes joined to �ill over 80 shoe boxes with 
Christmas gifts for children overseas, as organised by Samaritan’s Purse.
The Fundraising Team in Carryduff organised a number of events. There were 
special teas after worship at Harvest and Christmas. Ballyclare Male Voice Choir 
entertained in March, and Cadenza Choir performed in October. The Teddy Bear 
Nativity in December provided a further opportunity for the community to come 
into the building to experience the message of Christmas in a unique way. We invite 
Mr Keith Shaw, who spearheads the fund raising group, to pass on the Trustees’ 
thanks to members of his team, inside and outside the vestry. The Trustees express 
appreciation to all parishioners who came with their friends to support these 
events, and so the parish.

It has been our intention to awaken in one another our sense of the importance of a 
spiritual life for people, providing teaching, preaching, encouragements to study the 
bible and enabling fresh experiences of worship to enliven the heart.
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Of�ice bearers
Mr Colin McClintock has been Honorary Secretary of St. Andrew's for 10 years. He 
came to the role at a time when the parish was facing several major projects, and 
has played a major part in the repair of the internal windows, the refurbishment of 
the Church Hall, the creation of the new graveyard paths, the careful management of 
vestry business and the distribution of invitations to Christmas and Easter Services. 
He would be the �irst to say that he was only able to do this with the assistance of 
others, but his role has been pivotal, and the trustees of St Andrew's hereby express 
their appreciation. He has indicated his intention to step down from the secretary's 
role at the Easter Vestry meeting.

Mrs Ruth Watson has been St Andrew's Honorary Treasurer for almost 10 years. She 
has brought her care and attention to ensure our books are well-kept, and has 
faithfully presented her report to the Easter Vestry. With its clarity and explanation 
it has been a valued part of our church management programme. She has indicated 
that her current report (for 2024) is her �inal one. We thank her for her generous 
support, and we express here her appreciation for Mr Francis Buchanan who has 
been auditing the accounts for several years.

Mrs Sandra Thomas serves as Honorary Secretary of St Ignatius' and, with Mrs 
Deirdre Shaw, is also Co-Treasurer of the parish. The trustees appreciate both of 
them for their diligence and care as they administer the affairs of the parish.

We do not name those involved with handling cash week by week - certainly not in a 
public space such as this report - but they too are deeply valued by the trustees.

For the protection of children, the Church of Ireland Safeguarding Trust regulations 
are applied for every instance where children or vulnerable adults are part of the 
church’s life. This is part of the agenda of every vestry meeting. The Panel was 
restructured and enlarged during the year to serve both parishes. 

Care of Property 
The Graveyard at Killaney was improved with the addition of two extra paths, the 
removal of a rocky outcrop, and the re-sowing of the topsoil. It has drawn praise 
from those using the graveyard for burials and for visiting. The internal and external 
lighting is now more energy ef�icient and brighter. The weekly volunteer cleaning 
has enabled the building to be �it for use in worship and to make it ready for times of 
joy or sorrow. We are indebted to our wardens, glebe wardens and honorary 
secretary for managing these important projects.
In Carryduff the Fabric Fund is supported monthly by individual envelope 
donations, allowing a signi�icant start to be made on anticipated roof repairs. This 
will be a major item throughout 2025 and further ahead. The diligence of both the 
vestry Property Committee and the Health and Safety group has ensured that any 
potential hazards are removed. The Fabric Fund is growing so as to provide the base 
funding for the re-roo�ing of the church in 2025.
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Killaney Accounts
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Mothers’ Union and Friends
We will be meeting in the Mitchell Room on 
Thursday 6th at 8pm when Brenda Duncan, a  
chaplain from the Belfast Hospitals Trust will be joining us.  

The chaplaincy service is available to offer con�idential pastoral , religious and 
spiritual care to all those in hospital and their families.  During times of illness and 
crisis, people often �ind their spiritual needs increase and they may need someone 
to talk to and con�ide in. Chaplains are available to discuss any issue; they will listen 
without judgement and can offer prayer and the sacraments. They can also make 
contact with patients’ own Church family and belief groups. It is open to everyone 
and can cover a number of different faiths. 

Why not come along and hear what Brenda has to say? 

We welcomed David and Neil from Carryduff Fire Station to our February meeting. 
They spoke to us about �ire safety in the home. They encouraged us all to make sure 
our smoke alarms were working and to remember ‘Thumbs up Tuesday’ to check 
them regularly. They also encouraged us to get the �ire service to visit our homes for 
advice on safety, especially anyone who suffers from hearing loss, who may not hear 
a smoke alarm if it were to go off at night. This service is free as they believe that �ire 
prevention is a very important part of their work.  If you would like some advice, 
please contact them on 028 9266 4221. 
In the past we have sent money to support the work of Mothers’ Union overseas. If 
you would like to contribute this year, please bring your donations to our March 
meeting. Thank you.
The MU Festival Service will be on Wednesday, 2nd April at 7:30 pm in Seapatrick 
Parish Church, Banbridge. Knockbreda MU is organising a bus, cost £8. If you are 
interested in going, please let Vera or Jenny know.

Sunday Refreshments 
Every Sunday we enjoy meeting together in the church hall for refreshments after 
the Morning Service. If you notice that someone doesn’t come in for a cuppa, do 
invite them to join us.
Everyone is very welcome and there is a great sense of fellowship. It is also a relaxed 
way of getting to know each other better.
I wish to thank all our volunteers who cheerfully serve the tea and coffee. Every year 
I draw up the rota and each person kindly agrees to serve in this capacity. As they 
say, ‘it runs like clockwork’! Your support is greatly appreciated.
Thank you to the J Club and leaders for providing the biscuits and special monthly 
treats. This is a very generous gesture.
If someone reading this would like to help with serving the refreshments, please 
speak to Keith. 
Keith Shaw

https://belfasttrust.hscni.net/hospitals/general-information/chaplaincy-service/
https://www.nifrs.org/contact-us/
http://www.mothersunion.ie/files/31Jan22-PDF-Loneliness-Leaflet.pdf
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Killaney News
Flowers:    Viona Crothers
 Cleaning:   Jane Todd 
  Carol McClintock

Stepping Stones
 No one likes to make mistakes
Or feel they’ve been a fool,
But those who never make mistakes
May never learn at all.
So don’t get too discouraged or
Dwell harshly or too long
On bygone slips or blunders,
Or the times you got it wrong.
Just think of them as stepping stones,
You’ve passed and left behind,
They’ve paved your path to wisdom, so
Move on with peace in mind.

Friendship
 Here are a few thought-provoking quotes about friendship to keep in mind today:

 “Life is nothing without friendship.”
“True friendship is seen through the heart, not through the eyes.”
“The language of friendship is not words but meanings.”

A Mother’s Day Prayer
I said a Mothers’ Day prayer for you
To thank the Lord above
For blessing me with a lifetime
Of your tender love and care.
I thanked God for the caring shown me 
throughout the years
For the closeness we’ve enjoyed 
in times of laughter and tears.
So I thank you from the heart 
for all you’ve done for me
And I bless the Lord for giving me
The best Mother there could be.
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Calendar for March
Sunday 2 March    Sunday before Lent (Green)

The Search for Happiness! 2 Corinthians 3:12-4:2 Luke 9:28-36 
  8:30 Holy Communion  in Carryduff
  10:30 Parish Communion  in Carryduff
  12:00 Parish Communion  in Killaney
Monday 3 March 
  7:30 Select Vestry Carryduff  in Quin Room
Wednesday 5 March Ash Wednesday (Purple)
  10:00 Ash Wednesday Communion  in Carryduff
  Psalm 51:1-18 Luke 18:9-14 with refreshments
  7:30 Lenten Midweek Worship  in Carryduff
Thursday 6 March 
  8:00 Mothers' Union & Friends  in Mitchell Room
  Brenda Duncan: Hospital Chaplain at work
Friday 7 March 
 7:00  World Day of Prayer Service in Carryduff Presbyterian
Sunday 9 March    1st Sunday of Lent (Purple)

Happy are the Hurting. Jeremiah 31:7-14 Luke 4:1-13 
 8:30 Holy Communion  in Carryduff
  10:30 Sunday Worship  in Carryduff
  12:00 Sunday Worship  in Killaney
Tuesday 11 March 
  7:30 Killaney Vestry  in Killaney
Wednesday 12 March 
  10:00 Midweek Communion  in Carryduff
  Genesis 42:6-17 Galatians 4:21-5:1 with refreshments
  7:30 Lenten Midweek Worship  in Carryduff
Sunday 16 March   2nd Sunday of Lent (Purple)

Happy are the Harnessed.  Psalm 37:7-11, 32-34 Matthew 11:25-30 KJV 
  8:30 Holy Communion  in Carryduff
  10:30 Sunday Worship  in Carryduff
  12:00 Sunday Worship  in Killaney
Monday 17 March  Down Cathedral St Patrick’s Day Festival
 9:15 Holy Communion followed by Pilgimage at 10:15 at Saul Church
 11:45 Festival Service followd by free Picnic in the Pews at Down Cathedral

https://carryduff-killaney.down.anglican.org/services/
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Wednesday 19 March 
  10:00 Midweek Communion (St. Patrick)  in Carryduff
  2 Corinthians 4:1-12 John 4:31-38 with refreshments
  7:30 Lenten Midweek Worship  in Carryduff
Sunday 23 March 3rd Sunday of Lent (Purple)

Happy are the Helpers. James 2:5-13 Luke 10:25-37 
 8:30 Holy Communion  in Carryduff
  10:30 Easter Vestry starting with worship  in Carryduff
  12:00 Easter Vestry starting with worship  in Killaney
Wednesday 26 March
  11:30 Midweek Communion and Lunch  in Carryduff

 Jeremiah 13:1-11 John 8:12-30
 Please let us know you are coming for lunch

  7:30 Lenten Midweek Worship  in Carryduff
Sunday 30 March  Mothering Sunday (Purple)

Happy are the Holy. Philippians 4:14-18 Luke 10:38-42 
  8:30 Holy Communion  in Carryduff
  10:30 Parish Communion  in Carryduff
  12:00 Parish Communion  in Killaney
Wednesday 2nd April at 7:30 pm MU Festival Service in Banbridge see MU notes
Sunday 6th April features a special fundraising effort: for Olo Diocese. 
Possibly Coffee Deluxe @ Carryduff and Bread & Soup @ Killaney, Put it in your diary!

Smile Lines
Beware of these contagious diseases in church
Frontophobia:  A morbid fear of the front seats in church. The sufferer is struck by 
an attack just inside the church door, and so collapses in the nearest back seat. 
Sermonic Throat:  A dreaded choking caused by the start of the sermon. The 
sufferer unwraps a sweet very slowly and noisily, which seems to effect a 
complete cure. 
Double Auricular Clearance: A condition due to the simultaneous opening of both 
ear ducts, which allows sound to enter one ear and leave the other without any 
absorption thereof. Condition is acute during Bible reading and sermon. 
Accelerated Vocal Response: A condition which causes the sufferer to try to sing 
faster than the organ. 
Retarded Vocal Response: A condition which causes the sufferer to try to sing 
slower than the organ. 
Church Meeting Paralysis: This can strike suddenly, when a post in the church 
needs �illing. A good dose of enthusiasm works wonders with this sad af�liction.
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St Patrick’s Day at Down

An invitation to the Diocesan St Patrick’s Day Celebrations 2025 
Our annual St Patrick’s Day celebrations gather visitors of all denominations 
from Ireland and abroad. The theme for 2025 is Godly Leadership and you are 
warmly invited to join Bishop David for worship and a complimentary ‘Picnic 
in the Pews’ on Monday 17 March.
We look forward to welcoming His Honour David Turner KC as our preacher at 
the Festival Service in Down Cathedral and the Revd Canon Maurice Elliott as the 
preacher at Saul. 
The calling, training, and releasing of new leaders is a vital strand in Bishop David’s 
vision for the diocese and both our speakers are leaders of note.
Originally from Derry/Londonderry, David Turner is a recently retired Circuit Judge 
who sat in Essex and London. An Anglican all his adult life, David is, among other 
things, Chancellor of the Diocese of Chester, Deputy President of the Clergy 
Discipline Commission and a Reader and regular preacher at All Souls' Church, 
Langham Place. 
Maurice Elliott is Director of the Church of Ireland Theological Institute, prior to 
which he spent �ifteen years in parochial ministry, including as rector of Shankill 
Parish Lurgan. In terms of training and ministerial formation, his passion is for 
mission and church growth, leadership and team ministry, biblical preaching, and 
personal spiritual development.

PROGRAMME
 9.15am  Holy Communion at Saul 
 10.15am  Prayer Pilgrimage from Saul to Downpatrick 
 11.45am  Festival Service in Down Cathedral 
  Wreath laying ceremony at St Patrick’s Grave 
 1.00pm  Free ‘Picnic in the Pews’ 

Details of transport to Saul can be found on the diocesan 
website (downanddromore.org) or via the QR code. 

We look forward to seeing you!

https://www.downanddromore.org/about-us/diocesan-events/st-patricks-day-celebrations
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Ballynahinch Foodbank 
REPORT FOR THE YEAR TO 31 DECEMBER 2024 

Ballynahinch Foodbank continues to meet the call on its services. The support and 
generosity of individuals, churches, schools, local businesses, sports clubs and 
associations enabled the Foodbank to provide food help to all those seeking our 
assistance. 

The �igures on our activity are as follows:-
The number of people seeking help: 2023, 3,862 persons -2024, 2,622 persons 
The number of parcels distributed:  2023, 1,181 parcels -   2024, 921 parcels
The number of meals provided:       2023, 34,958 meals  -  2024, 22,872 meals
The value of food distributed in 2024, including Poole’s Butchers Vouchers, Lidl Gift 
Cards, Christmas hampers, toiletries and household cleaning items is estimated at 
£67,720 when costed at retail prices in the shops.

It has been reported that in 2024 there was a decrease in foodbank footfall across 
the United Kingdom, and this trend is mirrored at our own Foodbank.

We thank everyone who donated food or money to the Foodbank; your support is 
really appreciated.
The work of the Foodbank is carried out by a large number of people on a voluntary 
basis and I thank them for giving of their time to the Foodbank.

Rosemary Logan Foodbank Co-Ordinator 10 February 2025

J Club/J Club Plus
Our busy programme continues with special outings, lots of activities and sport, 
Bible teaching and the J Club Sundays.
A trip to the Giants’ Match will be extra special.
We are delighted to have managed once again to book a weekend at the Ganaway 
Activity Centre, Millisle. It will take place on 16th-18th May. This is a splendid 
opportunity for young people to experience outdoor activities, including a pit �ire 
on the beach, group sessions for Bible teaching and worship, all within a safe and 
well supervised, Christian environment.
Because of rising  prices, the cost this year has increased, and this is a signi�icant 
outlay for parents and families.
A small donation from some parishioners to help meet the cost would be much 
appreciated.
For all events and dates until the end of the season, please follow us on Facebook.  
To sign up, please go to Fb page: Carryduff Parish J Club Groups. I will approve 
your friend request once I clarify who you are. To date, we have 400 parents and 
parishioners who have done so.
Please continue to pray for our youth and children’s ministry.
Thank you.
Keith 
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World Day of Prayer
Every year on the �irst Friday in March people all over the world gather for a 
World Day of Prayer.

The  World Day of Prayer unites people across the globe in a spirit of worship, 
solidarity, and shared faith. This year our focus is the Cook Islands. The theme, “I 
Made You Wonderful” from Psalm 139:14, serves as a beautiful reminder of God's 
creative work in each of us and His love of diversity.

This year the World Day of Prayer service will be held in Carryduff Presbyterian 
Church on Friday 7th March at 7:00 pm. Everyone is warmly invited to attend.

Bishop David’s Lent series for 2025

Bishop David has recorded a series of devotions in The Book of Revelation to 
take us through the 40 days of Lent from Ash Wednesday to Palm Sunday (5 
March-13 April).
The short videos will be released on the diocesan website, Facebook and 
Instagram at 6.00am each day.
Then & Now, God Speaks To His Church will focus on Revelation 1-3 and the 
seven letters to the churches, applying them to our own time and place.
With Rev 1:3 in mind, we will also hear the remainder of the book read aloud by 
some of our youth and children’s workers.
“Blessed is the one who reads aloud the words of this prophecy, and blessed are 
those who hear, and who keep what is written in it, for the time is near.”
We pray that you will be both blessed and challenged by The Book of Revelation 
this Lent.

https://www.wwdp.org.uk/2025-theme-and-country-cook-islands/
https://www.wwdp.org.uk/2025-theme-and-country-cook-islands/
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Abba Father
It’s not always easy to get into the right frame of mind to pray.  However, recently I 
came across an interesting idea based on the phrase “Abba, Father.” Quite simply 
try repeating this phrase several times, breathing in as you say “Abba” and 
breathing out on the word “Father.”

Although at �irst you might think that this seems a bit childlike, in practice it does 
help to encourage, and even create, a quietly thoughtful frame of mind.

Quietly thoughtful!  Isn’t that a mindset through which deeper and more 
disciplined ideas about prayer might emerge?  They don’t need to be extensive – 
there is a crucial example of a very sincere and effective short prayer recorded in 
the gospel text of Luke.  Quite simply he states how, in his description of the 
parable of the Pharisee and the Tax Collector, a man (the tax collector) well aware 
of his fallen nature came to the back of the temple and said “God have mercy on 
me, a sinner (Luke 18 v.13)” – simple, humble and genuinely sincere.

There is also, of course, the straightforward, comprehensive effectiveness of the 
“Lord’s Prayer”, again recorded in Luke’s gospel narrative (Luke 11 v.1-4).

Besides all this, I recall a note I made in the church magazine (in September ’23) 
about a short and simple prayer which I had learned many years ago.  It begins 
with the words: “Day by day dear Lord, of these three things I pray…….” That may 
sound like a very simple prayer intended for use by children in Sunday School.  
However the full – but still short – text is several hundred years old, and from a 
distinguished source.  Here it is:

 “O most merciful redeemer, friend and brother, of you three things I pray: to 
see you more clearly, love you more dearly, follow you more nearly day by 
day” - the text is by Richard of Chichester, 1197 – 1253.

There is a great deal of both humility and deep thought in these words. Is the text 
also childlike?  Yes, in one sense i.e. that it recognises, and helps us to recognise, 
that we are children of God “and if a child, then also an heir, through God 
(Galatians 4 v.6-7).” On that premise there is every reason to whisper “Abba, 
Father” as a preparatory step towards a wholesome experience of prayer.

Denis
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Across
1  These le�ers come between Romans and Gala�ans (11) 
9  ‘You will not — me to the grave’ (Psalm 16:10) (7) 
10 King of Moab to whom the Israelites were subject for 
18 years (Judges 3:14) (5) 
11 Town possessing mineral spring (3) 
13 Mede (anag.) (4) 
16 High-fidelity (abbrev.) (4) 
17 He succeeded his father Rehoboam as king of Judah (1 
Kings 14:31) (6) 
18 A son of Simeon (Genesis 46:10) (4) 
20 Controversial religious book of the 1970s, The — of 
God Incarnate (4)
21 ‘He has received from the Father the promised Holy 
Spirit and has poured out what you — — and hear’ (Acts 
2:33) (3,3)
22 ‘You — me together in my mother’s womb’ (Psalm 
139:13) (4) 
23 Edit (anag.) (4) 
25 ‘Who has believed our message and to whom has the 
— of the Lord been revealed?’ (Isaiah 53:1) (3) 
28 Abraham’s brother (Genesis 22:23) (5) 
29 ‘When Mordecai learned of — that had been — , he 
tore his clothes’ (Esther 4:1) (3,4) 
30 Sympathe�c (Proverbs 11:16) (4-7) 

Down
2  ‘That was why his parents said, 
“He is — —; ask him”’ (John 9:23) 
(2,3)
3  Integrated Services Digital 
Network (1,1,1,1) 4 
4  ‘Saul has slain his thousands, 
and David his — of thousands’ (1 
Samuel 18:7) (4) 
5  Concept (John 8:14) (4) 
6  ‘Do we, then, — the law by this 
faith? Not at all! Rather, we 
uphold the law’ (Romans 3:31) (7) 
7  Industrious (2 Timothy 2:6) (11) 
8  ‘I pray also that the eyes of your 
heart may be — in order that you 
may know the hope to which he 
has called you (Ephesians 1:18) 
(11) 
12 ‘Out of the same mouth come 
— and cursing’ (James 3:10) (6) 
14 This was how many of the 
Jewish leaders described Jesus 
(John 10:20) (3) 
15 Vitality (Job 20:11) (6) 
19 He urged David to kill Saul at 
Hakilah (1 Samuel 26:8) (7) 
20 ‘So for a whole year Barnabas 
and Saul — with the church and 
taught great numbers of people’ 
(Acts 11:26) (3) 
24 ‘Hear, O Israel: The Lord our 
God, the Lord — — ’ 
(Deuteronomy 6:4) (2,3) 
25 Parched (Ma�hew 12:43) (4) 
26 ‘In the image of God he 
created him; — and female he 
created them’ (Genesis 1:27) (4) 
27 Disparagement (Psalm 15:3) 
(4)

Answers on page 22
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Friday Night Live
Three of us set off for Annaghamore Church Hall on 31st 
January to attend the annual SAMS gathering of 
supporters, an event which has come to be known as 
Friday Night Live. There was a great ‘buzz’ in the room as 
‘old’ friends met and caught up on each other’s stories.

The theme ‘What’s the Difference?’ was enlarged upon by 
each participant whose experience of following God’s call 
had re�lected the difference that the presence of Jesus 
Christ makes in a life. 

Melissa Newell, a local girl from Richhill, told us about her 
faith journey from teaching French and Spanish in 
Northern Ireland to going to Ecuador where she is working 
as a SAMS mission partner with the United Evangelical 
Methodist Church. Melissa is ‘full of beans’, vibrant and 
exudes joy, the joy of knowing Christ in her life.

 In January, Bishop David and Revd. Mark Lennox, who is 
the diocesan link person between Down and Dromore and 
Santiago, travelled to Santiago for the consecration of the 
new diocesan bishop. While there, they visited a number of 
churches and met with leaders who struggle with lack of 
�inance and the problems associated with poverty.

SAMS Fusion programme is a project which enables Latin 
American Christians to serve in Irish parishes for a year. 
Two Fusion volunteers, Ricardo and Hugo arrived from 
Chile in October. Both speak excellent English! Ricardo, 
who has a psychology degree and a teaching quali�ication, 
is working in Derryvolgie Parish; while Hugo is serving as 
a ministry trainee at the ‘Hub’, which is jointly managed by 
the Church of Ireland and Methodist Church at Queen’s.

The evening concluded with the sermon, given by the 
rector of Bangor Parish, Nigel Parker. He preached on 
Ezekiel 47 where the prophet has a vision of a river in 
which the water level keeps rising until he can no longer 
stand in it. It is a picture of the gospel spreading and the 
Holy Spirit �illing our lives.

It was a long, informative evening and we were given much 
on which to re�lect.

500th 
anniversary of 
Tyndale's 
English Bible 
2025 marks the 500th 
anniversary of 
Tyndale's English 
translation of the New 
Testament - the �irst 
such translation into 
early modern English. 
The translation is 
based on Martin 
Luther's German 
translation published 
in 1522 and 
Erasmus's annotated 
Latin/Greek Novum 
Instrumentum omne. 
Tyndale's �irst 
complete edition of 
the New Testament 
would be published in 
1526, with 
translations of the 
Pentateuch and the 
Book of Genesis in the 
1530’s.
Tyndale's translations 
include a number of 
new words and turns 
of phrase which 
would come to have a 
lasting legacy in later 
translations, including 
the �irst use of the 
phrase
"let there be light"
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Parish Registers
Funerals
  25 January May McKinley, formerly Queensfort Court
  15 February William Irvine, Saint�ield Road
  20 February Walter Stewart, Killynure Park

Mrs May McKinley passed away recently in Carryduff Nursing Home. She was 
supported throughout her illness by her much loved family. They gathered with 
members of the community from Carryduff and Dunmurry, and with their many 
friends and colleagues, to give thanks for her life, in St Ignatius’ Church. During the 
service her son Stuart paid tribute to his mum on behalf of his sister Deborah and 
brother David. 
May was the eldest of the three girls, May, Norma and Dorothy, born to their 
beloved parents Thomas and Emily Napier from Sandy Row. 
Her working career started with linen packing, �irst in Lamonts and then in the 
Bank Buildings. After her family were at school she took up a job driving a small 
delivery van for a butcher in Dunmurry. She later worked in a hospital laundry, in 
some restaurants, and in a chemist’s shop. She �inally gave up work to take on the 
care of her �irst granddaughter. 
May and Derek McKinley married in 1964. They �irst lived in Dunumrry and, thanks 
to May, their homes were always well cared for as she followed a strict weekly 
routine which kept the home tidy and spotless. Some years after she and Derek 
moved to Carryduff, they became active and dedicated members of the parish, as 
they had been in St Colman’s Dunmurry since their marriage.  We extend our 
sympathy to her sisters, children, eight grandchildren, and two great-
grandchildren.
Mr Billy Irvine was born in Ballynahinch and, following  the tragic loss of his 
father when he was only two years old, was helped by his much respected mother 
to make it through school, and later night-school, to achieve his goals. Billy 
gradually worked his way up in Edgar Lowe Ltd, the business where he met his wife 
Margaret. Ultimately, he became Managing Director. The company at that time 
specialised in supplying the motor trade for the Lucas group of companies.
In 1959 Billy married Margaret Lowe in Carryduff Presbyterian Church. He was 
both a founder member of our church at Carryduff, and also a long term servant of 
the parish. He offered his skills and wisdom to the select vestry, serving in various 
roles as Warden, Treasurer, Auditor and Synodsman. He and his late wife Margaret 
had polished the Brass Offertory Plate week by week, displaying a loyalty to both 
the church they attended, and the role of digni�ied worship as a response to God's 
love. He was the proud father of Edgar, Bobby and Richard, and a devoted father in 
law to Sharon, Nicola, and Rebecca, and grandfather to his �ive grandchildren, 
Gavin, Jamie, Emily, Gareth and Andrew. We extend our sympathy to the whole 
family circle.
We sympathise wth the family of the late Walter Stewart who passed away 
recently after a short illness. Walter was an early-riser in his role as a lorry driver 
for nearly �ifty years. He was a faithful member of his lodges at Killyleagh, and 
played an important role in The Royal British Legion (Killinchy and Kilyleagh), 
following his service in the Territorial Army many years before. He is survived by 
�ive of his sisters, his wife Eleanor, son Thomas and his wife, and his grandchildren. 
At the funeral in Saint�ield, his family requested thanks for all who had cared for 
him and them, during his last weeks in hospital 
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Thank You from Barnabas Aid
BarnabasAid would like to thank all who attended the table quiz last month. They 
supported the launch of Food.gives project, to �ill a 20ft container, with 11 pallets 
of speci�ic dried food, to go from Lisburn to Lebanon. 
The quiz enabled the people sat around 6 tables to have an enjoyable evening, 
with ‘Les Quizerables’ from the Church taking �irst place.
BarnabasAid informed us of the importance of supporting and giving hope to 
suffering Christians in Lebanon, and encouraged us to get involved in the project. 
It is hoped that by Easter, BarnabasAid will have sent 11 pallets in a container to 
Lebanon, with the support of Christians in Ireland.
In June 2024 a new 2500 sq ft warehouse and of�ice opened at 123 Front Road, 
BT27 5JY (near Carr Baptist Church).
Already, we have �illed almost 3 pallets, each holding 99 boxes of dried food. 
Donations from Saturday’s Quiz Night enabled us to �ill another 14 boxes that will 
go to the warehouse. Some people took a box to �ill at home. 
If you would like to support the Food.gives project, Lisburn to Lebanon appeal, 
please speak to Ray Scott.

Why you love your Mother
Gratitude is a large part of Mothering Sunday. So, this month why not spend a few 
moments thinking back, and ask yourself this:
What quality or wisdom did your mother bestow on you in childhood, for which 
you are most grateful now?
Or you could go to the Sunday School, and ask the children for their response to 
this:
What does your mother do each day that makes you think that she loves you?

Don’t make your children �inish their food
If you do, you could make them obese.
So says a recent poll for the British Nutrition Foundation (BNF). It found that half of 
parents force their children to eat everything on their plate at least some, if not 
most, of the time.
But it was found that often, these parents pile an enormous portion of food on the 
plate and then get angry when their children don’t want it all.
Instead, the BNF advises that parents should start by putting a small amount of 
food on their children’s plates, and then allow them to have seconds, if they are still 
hungry. 
Bridget Benelam, nutrition communications manager for the BNF, points out: 
“Research has shown that large portions of food encourage both adults and 
children to eat more, so getting portion sizes right is an important element of 
having a balanced diet that supports a healthy body weight.”



ACROSS
1, Corinthians. 
9, Abandon. 
10, Eglon. 
11, Spa. 
13, Deem. 
16, Hi-fi. 
17, Abijah. 
18, Ohad. 
20, Myth. 
21, Now see. 
22, Knit. 
23, Tide. 
25, Arm. 
28, Nahor. 
29, All done. 
30, Kind-hearted. 

DOWN
2, Of age. 
3, ISDN. 
4, Tens. 
5, Idea. 
6, Nullify. 
7, Hardworking. 
8, Enlightened. 
12, Praise. 
14, Mad. 
15, Vigour. 
19, Abishai. 
20, Met. 
24, Is one. 
25, Arid. 
26, Male. 
27, Slur.
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Website & Contacts :  Killaney and Carryduff
:See service times, current news sheets, all magazines and recent news at:

https://carryduff-killaney.down.anglican.org 
Facebook: KandCd at the Crossroads 

The Parishes
Rector:  Stephen Lowry,   028 9081 2342
: 700 Saint�ield Rd, Carryduff BT8 8BU   078 345 84932
: carryduff@down.anglican.org
: killaney@down.anglican.org   
Diocesan Readers:  Marlene Moore  077 4028 9358
: mrm-moore@hotmail.co.uk   028 9081 4896
: Keith Shaw  
: keith_shaw@live.co.uk  079 0193 5205
Parish Readers: Jenny Montgomery  078 5093 3365
: jennymontgomery1@outlook.com
: Raymond Scott  077 1876 9566 
: Gillian Grant 
Office:  Of�ice Phone (Jenny Eralp)       028 9081 3489
:  killaneyandcarryduff@icloud.com

Killaney: Adrian Cousins 077 3198 7183
Wardens: David Gill 078 1549 8638
Verger & Graveyard  pt Florence Coulter  077 8756 3851
Honorary Secretary: Colin McClintock 078 2533 7705
Gi� Aid Secretary: Regis Calard
Flower Rota:  Anne Mannis  028 9751 0089
Cleaning Rota: Marie Mack  077 3369 0557

Carryduff: Cedric Adams 079 1953 7402
Wardens: Sammy Barratt   
Co Honorary Treasurers  {Deirdre Shaw, 079 1713 8452
: {Sandra Thomas 078 5519 3341
Gi� Aid Secretary:  Hon Treasurers
Honorary Secretary:  sandrathomas64@sky.com
Sexton: Fiona Ellis
Freewill Offering:  Susan Creber       077 1312 3835
Hall Bookings: Sandra Thomas 078 5519 3341 
: sandrathomas64@sky.com
Parish Panel: Our Parishes ensure that children and their leaders will
 experience a safe and secure  environment .
:  Stephen Lowry 078 3458 4932
: Marlene Moore  077 4028 9358
: Bill Connor  079 6772 5635
: Susan Creber 077 1312 3835

Next Edition is the April Edition. 
Please submit copy including holiday dates by Wednesday 19 March to 
killaneyandcarryduff@icloud.com for publishing on Friday 28 March
Thank you to our distributors and compilers for your help.

https://carryduff-killaney.down.anglican.org
https://carryduff-killaney.down.anglican.org
https://carryduff-killaney.down.anglican.org


CARRYDUFF PARISH CHURCH
presents

Singing gospel songs,  music from the shows, jazz and contemporary music
Accompanied by

Harry Ferguson Memorial Pipe Band
Friday 28 March 2025 7:30 pm

(Doors open 7:00 pm)

https://www.downanddromore.org/about-us/diocesan-events/st-patricks-day-celebrations
https://www.facebook.com/BallygowanCommunityVoices
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